

HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT PRACTICES TOWARDS ORGANIZATIONAL PERFORMANCE FOR ACADEMICIANS IN MALAYSIA PUBLIC UNIVERSITIES.

MOHAMAD SUWARDI BIN MOHAMAD YUSOF



05-4506832 vustaka.upsi.edu.my



UNIVERSITI PENDIDIKAN SULTAN IDRIS

2021















HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT PRACTICES TOWARDS ORGANIZATIONAL PERFORMANCE FOR ACADEMICIANS IN MALAYSIA PUBLIC UNIVERSITIES

MOHAMAD SUWARDI BIN MOHAMAD YUSOF





O 5-4506832 Spustaka.upsi.edu.my Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah PustakaTBainun of ptbupsi



THESIS PRESENTED TO QUALIFY FOR A DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

FACULTY OF MANAGEMENT AND ECONOMICS SULTAN IDRIS EDUCATION UNIVERSITY

2021











UPSI/IPS-3/BO 32 Pind : 00 m/s: 1/1



Project Paper Masters by Research Master by Mixed Mode PhD



INSTITUTE OF GRADUATE STUDIES

DECLARATION OF ORIGINAL WORK

This declaration is made on the **13** day of **AUGUST** 20**21**

Student's Declaration: i.

pustaka.upsi.edu.my

I, MOHAMAD SUWARDI BIN MOHAMAD YUSOF, P20171000680, FACULTY OF MANAGEMENT AND ECONOMICS hereby declare that the work entitled HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT PRACTICES TOWARDS **ORGANIZATIONAL** PERFORMANCE FOR ACADEMICIANS IN MALAYSIA PUBLIC UNIVERSITIES is my original work. I have not copied from any other students' work or from any other sources except where due reference or acknowledgement is made explicitly in the text, nor has any part been written for me by another person.

Signature of the student

ii. Supervisor's Declaration:

I, DR. NURUL FADLY BIN HABIDIN hereby certifies that the work entitled HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT PRACTICES **TOWARDS** ORGANIZATIONAL PERFORMANCE FOR ACADEMICIANS IN MALAYSIA PUBLIC UNIVERSITIES was prepared by the above named student, and was submitted to the Institute of Graduate Studies as a full fulfillment for the conferment of DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY (BUSINESS MANAGEMENT).

23 AUGUST 2021

Date

Signature of the Supervisor







UPSVIPS-3/BO 31 Pind .: 01 m/s: 1/1



INSTITUT PENGAJIAN SISWAZAH / INSTITUTE OF GRADUATE STUDIES

BORANG PENGESAHAN PENYERAHAN TESIS/DISERTASI/LAPORAN KERTAS PROJEK DECLARATION OF THESIS/DISSERTATION/PROJECT PAPER FORM

Tajuk / Title:

Sava / 1:

HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT PRACTICES TOWARDS ORGANIZATIONAL PERFORMANCE FOR ACADEMICIANS IN MALAYSIA PUBLIC UNIVERSITIES.

No. Matrik /Matric's No .:

MOHAMAD SUWARDI BIN MOHAMAD YUSOF

(Nama pelajar / Student's Name)

mengaku membenarkan Tesis/Disertasi/Laporan Kertas Projek (Kedoktoran/Sarjana)* ini disimpan di Universiti Pendidikan Sultan Idris (Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun) dengan syarat-syarat kegunaan seperti berikut-

acknowledged that Universiti Pendidikan Sultan Idris (Tuanku Bainun Library) reserves the right as follows:-

1. Tesis/Disertasi/Laporan Kertas Projek ini adalah hak milik UPSI. The thesis is the property of Universiti Pendidikan Sultan Idris

P20171000680

2. Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun dibenarkan membuat salinan untuk tujuan rujukan dan penyelidikan.

Tuanku Bainun Library has the right to make copies for the purpose of reference and research.

- 3. Perpustakaan dibenarkan membuat salinan Tesis/Disertasi ini sebagai bahan pertukaran antara Institusi Pengajian Tinggi. The Library has the right to make copies of the thesis for academic exchange.
- Sila tandakan (√) bagi pilihan kategori di bawah / Please tick (√) for category below:-

SULIT/CONFIDENTIAL

TERHAD/RESTRICTED

TIDAK TERHAD / OPEN ACCESS

Tandatagan Pelajar/ Signature) 23 OGOS 2021 Tarikh:

Mengandungi maklumat yang berdarjah keselamatan atau kepentingan Malaysia seperti yang termaktub dalam Akta Rahsia Rasmi 1972. / Contains confidential information under the Official Secret Act 1972

Mengandungi maklumat terhad yang telah ditentukan oleh organisasi/badan di mana penyelidikan ini dijalankan. / Contains restircted information as specified by the organization where research was done

(Tandatangan Penyelia / Signature of Supervisor) & (Nama & Cop Rasmi / Name & Official Stamp)

Catatan: Jika Tesis/Disertasi ini SULIT @ TERHAD, sila lampirkan surat daripada pihak berkuasa/organisasi berkenaan dengan menyatakan sekali sebab dan tempoh laporan ini perlu dikelaskan sebagai SULIT dan TERHAD

Notes: If the thesis is CONFIDENTAL or RESTRICTED, please attach with the letter from the organization with period and reasons for confidentiality or restriction.





RECOGNITION

In the name of Allah, the Most Gracious, the Most Merciful, thanks be to Allah because with His taufik and guidance, I was able to complete this thesis as fulfilling the conditions for the award of the Doctor of Philosophy (Business Management) Degree at UPSI.

Millions of appreciation and thanks to the supervisor, Dr. Nurul Fadly bin Habidin for the guidance given from the beginning until the successful completion of this thesis. Not to be forgotten is the high appreciation to the UPSI lecturers who are directly or indirectly involved and not tired of imparting and sharing useful knowledge in the production of this thesis.

Next, a big thank you to the Scholarship and Financing Division, Ministry of Education Malaysia (MOE) for giving me the opportunity and trust to sponsor my studies for three years in following this program. Many thanks also to the Matriculation Division, KPM and Jemaah Nazir Perak for giving me permission to follow this study until the end.

Not to be forgotten are the millions of invaluable appreciation extended to my beloved wife, Faizah binti Maarof and childrens, Muhammad Uqail Adam, Muhammad Tsaqif Afiq, Nurina Adriana and Nurina Aleesya for always persevering and patient so willing to sacrifice time, energy and money in order to ensure that the harness and complete this thesis. Not to be forgotten is also to my dear mother, Halimah binti Ahmad on the prayer of success for her son. With the presence of all of them, of course, has given a strong psychological effect to me in going through this study with more determination, enthusiasm and perseverance in the pursuit of pure ambitions in the pursuit of knowledge and success in the future. To my best friend, Lingaswaran a / 1 Arjunan, thank you for always being with me through this study in difficult and easy times.

In closing, thank you to all our comrades-in-arms, whether directly or indirectly involved, who are not mentioned here. The words of encouragement and advice that you have given are complementary for me in continuing this struggle. Only God can reward you all. Aameen. Aameen. Ya Rabbal'alamin.

MOHAMAD SUWARDI IPOH, PERAK





ABSTRACT

This aimed of this study is to examine the relationship between Human Resource Management (HRM) practices on organizational performance (OP) in 20 Malaysian public universities. HRM practices such as recruitment and selection (RS), training and development (TD), reward and recognition (RR), as well as work environment (AE) are said to be factors in improving the performance capabilities of academicians. The OP evaluation was evaluated in this study based on a strategic planning and management system methodology known as the Balanced Scorecard (BSC) which consists of four perspectives namely financial, customers, internal processes and learning and growth. A quantitative survey study was conducted on 383 academicians selected from 20 Malaysian public universities based on proportional stratified random sampling technique. Questionnaires using 6 point Likert scale were distributed using official emails of academicians. Correlation and multiple regression analyses were performed using SPSS v.22. In conclusion, the results of multiple regression analysis showed that the tested independent variables could explain 69.7% of the variance against OP. This proves that the four factors of HRM practice in this study can help to improve OP in Malaysian public universities. While the AE factor has shown the strongest positive correlation with a significant level of 0.804. A measurement tool based on the Analytical Hierarchy Process (AHP) to identify faculties that implement HRM practices with excellence has been developed known as the Human Resource Management Option System tool (HRMOSt). This tool was validated by five UPSI faculty officers in determining the suitability of the OP. It is hoped that this study can help faculties / universities in the implementing of HRM practices so that Malaysian public universities becomes more efficient and effective in improving academician performance. The selection of HRM practice activities that provide the best impact will definitely become a benchmark to other Malaysian educational institutions.





AMALAN PENGURUSAN SUMBER MANUSIA TERHADAP PRESTASI ORGANISASI UNTUK AHLI AKADEMIK DI UNIVERSITI AWAM MALAYSIA

ABSTRAK

Kajian ini bertujuan untuk mengkaji hubungan di antara amalan Pengurusan Sumber Manusia (HRM) terhadap prestasi organisasi (OP) di 20 universiti awam Malaysia. Amalan HRM seperti pengambilan dan pemilihan (RS), latihan dan pembangunan (TD), penghargaan dan pengiktirafan (RR), serta persekitaran kerja (AE) dikatakan sebagai faktor dalam meningkatkan kemampuan prestasi seseorang ahli akademik. Penilaian OP dalam kajian ini dinilai berdasarkan metodologi sistem perancangan dan pengurusan strategik yang dikenali sebagai Balanced Scorecard (BSC) yang terdiri dari empat perspektif iaitu kewangan, pelanggan, proses dalaman dan pembelajaran dan pertumbuhan. Kajian kuantitatif melalui tinjauan telah dilakukan terhadap 383 ahli akademik universiti yang dipilih berdasarkan teknik pensampelan rawak berstrata berkadaran. Soal selidik menggunakan skala Likert 6 diedarkan melalui e-mel rasmi ahli-ahli akademik. Analisis korelasi dan regresi berganda dilakukan dengan menggunakan SPSS v.22. Kesimpulannya, hasil analisis regresi berganda menunjukkan bahawa pemboleh ubah bebas yang diuji dapat menjelaskan 69.7% varians terhadap OP. Ini membuktikan bahawa empat faktor amalan HRM dalam kajian ini dapat membantu meningkatkan OP di universiti awam Malaysia. Manakala faktor AE telah menunjukkan korelasi positif terkuat dengan tahap signifikan 0.804. Alat pengukuran berdasarkan Analytical Hierarchy Process (AHP) untuk mengenal pasti fakulti yang melaksanakan amalan HRM dengan cemerlang telah dibangunkan dikenali sebagai Human Resource Management Option System tool (HRMOSt). Alat ini telah disahkan oleh lima pegawai fakulti UPSI dalam menentukan kesesuaian OP. Diharapkan kajian ini dapat membantu fakulti / universiti dalam melaksanakan amalan HRM agar universiti awam Malaysia menjadi lebih cekap dan berkesan dalam meningkatkan prestasi ahli-ahli akademik. Dengan pemilihan aktiviti HRM yang memberikan kesan terbaik, ia pasti akan menjadi suatu penanda aras kepada institusi pendidikan lain di Malaysia.









TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
DECLARATION OF ORIGINAL WORK	ii
DECLARATION OF THESIS	111
RECOGNITION	iv
ABSTRACT	V
ABSTRAK	vi
TABLE OF CONTENTS	vii
LIST OF TABLES	xiv
LIST OF FIGURES	xviii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	XX
O5-45068 LIST OF APPENDICES For Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah	Bainun XXIII bupsi
CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION	
1.1 Introduction	1
1.2 Background of the Study	2
1.3 Problem Statement	6
1.4 Research Objectives	29
1.5 Research Questions	29
1.6 Hypothesis	30
1.7 Theoretical Framework	31
1.7.1 AMO Theory	33
1.7.2 HRM-Performance Research Model	35
1.8 Research Framework	38
1.9 Significance of the Study	39







	1.10	Operational Definition	47
		1.10.1 Human Resource Management (HRM) Practices	47
		1.10.2 Performance Measurement System (PMS)	49
		1.10.3 Organizational Performance (OP)	49
		1.10.4 Balanced Scorecard (BSC)	50
		1.10.5 Analytical Hierarchy Process (AHP)	51
	1.11	Outline of Thesis	52
	1.12	Summary	53
CHAPTER	R 2 LITE	RATURE REVIEW	
	2.1	Introduction	55
	2.2	Theories related to HRM Practices and Organizational Performance (OP)	56
05-4506832		2.2.1 AMO Theory edu.my Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun PustakaTBainun	56 ptbupsi
		2.2.2 HRM-Performance Research Model of Guest (1997)	71
		2.2.3 Formulation of the Research Framework	73
	2.3	HRM Practices	77
		2.3.1 Recruitment and Selection (RS)	79
		2.3.2 Training and Development (TD)	82
		2.3.3 Reward and Recognition (RR)	84
		2.3.4 Working Environment (AE)	88
	2.4	Organizational Performance (OP)	94
		2.4.1 Performance Measurement System (PMS)	97
		2.4.2 Performance Measurement System (PMS) in Higher Educational Institutions (HEIs)	102
		2.4.3 Balanced Scorecard (BSC)	103

C







			2.4.3.1 Financial Perspective	106
			2.4.3.2 Customers Perspective	110
			2.4.3.3 Learning and Growth Perspective	111
			2.4.3.4 Internal Process Perspective	114
		2.4.4	BSC in HEIs	115
	2.5	Analy	tical Hierarchy Process (AHP)	121
	2.6	Hypot	hesis Development	126
		2.6.1	The relationship between recruitment and selection (RS) in HRM practices towards organizational performance (OP)	127
		2.6.2	The relationship between training and development (TD) in HRM practices towards organizational performance (OP)	130
🕓 05-4506832 🔮 pust		2.6.3	The relationship between rewards and recognitions (RR) in HRM practices towards Organizational Performance (OP)	134
		2.6.4	The relationship between working environment (AE) in HRM practices towards organizational performance (OP)	137
		2.6.5	The effects between HRM practices towards organizational performance (OP)	140
	2.7	Summ	nary	145
CHAPTER (3 RESE	CARCH	METHODOLOGY	
	3.1	Introd	uction	146
	3.2	Resea	rch Design	147
		3.2.1	Research 'Onion' Position	148
	3.3	Popul	ation and Sample	153
		3.3.1	Sampling Procedures	156
		3.3.2	Sample Selection Techniques	158



O 5-4506832 pustaka.upsi.edu.my f Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah



	3.4	Quest	ionnaire Measurement/Instrumentation	164
	3.5	Pilot t	esting	173
		3.5.1	Experts Evaluation and Results	174
		3.5.2	Pilot Testing With Potential Respondents	177
		3.5.3	EFA for HRM Practices	181
		3.5.4	EFA for Organizational Performance (OP)	185
		3.5.5	Reliability	187
	3.6	Data (Collection Procedures	193
		3.6.1	Online Questionnaire Distribution	193
		3.6.2	Pilot Test Data Collection	198
		3.6.3	Full Survey Implementation	199
			3.6.3.1 Online Questionnaire Distribution Procedures	202
05-4506832 💮 pust	aka.upsi. 3.7		Perpetakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah Analysis Techniques	204 ptbupsi
	3.8	The A	HP Essential Step	206
		3.8.1	Early Planning For AHP Tool In Universities	210
	3.9	Summ	nary	211
CHAPTER 4	4 RESI	EARCH	ANALYSIS AND DISCUSSIONS	
	4.1	Introd	uction	213
	4.2	Data c	leaning	214
		4.2.1	Treatment of Missing Data and Outliers	214
	4.3	Assun	nptions Of Multiple Regression	215
		4.3.1	Linearity And Homoscedasticity	216
		4.3.2	Normality	217
		4.3.3	Multicollinearity	219



C

		4.3.4	Reliability of Factors	221
	4.4	Descr	iptive Data	222
		4.4.1	Sample Characteristics	223
		4.4.2	Mean Data Based on Factors in HRM Practices	226
	4.5	Hypot	theses Testing	228
		4.5.1	Relationship Between HRM Practices and Organizational Performance (OP) in Malaysian Public Universities	229
			4.5.1.1 H1:There is a relationship between recruitment and selection (RS) with Organizational Performance (OP)	231
			4.5.1.2 H2: There is a relationship between training and development (TD) with organizational performance (OP)	234
05-4506832	pustaka.upsi.e		4.5.1.3 H3: There is a relationship between rewards and recognitions (RR) with organizational performance (OP)	237
			4.5.1.4 H4: There is a relationship between working environment (AE) with organizational performance (OP)	240
		4.5.2	The Effect Between HRM Practices Towards Organizational Performance (OP)	243
			4.5.2.1 H5: There are effects in HRM practices on organizational performance (OP)	244
	4.6	Summ	nary	248
СН			IENT AND VALIDATION OF HRM PRACTIC	CES
	5.1	Introd	uction	249
	5.2		op a Hierarchy of HRMOSt Tool for Malaysian Universities	250
	5.3	Calcu	lation of the Measures Relative Weight	253
	5.4	Comp	outing the Faculties Score	260









5.5	Rating the Faculties Performance Measures for Malaysia Public Universities	263
5.6	The Development of HRMOSt Tool	264
5.7	Validation of the HRMOSt Tool	276
5.8	HRMOSt Tool Aim and Objectives	276
5.9	Evaluation of HRMOSt Results	277
5.10	Discussions	282
	5.10.1 Assessment of the HRMOSt Guideline	283
	5.10.2 Benefit of HRMOSt Tool	284
	5.10.3 Suggestions for Improvement	285
	5.10.4 Summary	286

CHAPTER 6 CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

05-4506832	6.1 pustaka.upsi.e 6.2		uction Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalii Shah ssion Of Results	288 0 ptbupsi 289
		6.2.1	Do recruitment and selection (RS) in HRM practices have a relationship with organizational performance (OP)?	290
		6.2.2	Do training and development (TD) in HRM practices have a relationship with organizational performance (OP)?	293
		6.2.3	Do rewards and recognitions (RR) in HRM practices have a relationship with organizational performance (OP)?	296
		6.2.4	Do working environment (AE) in HRM practices have a relationship with organizational performance (OP)?	299
		6.2.5	Do HRM practices effect organizational performance (OP)?	302
		6.2.6	Does the HRMOSt tool of assessment measure the effectiveness of HRM practices on organizational performance (OP)?	303







6.3	Research Contribution	305
	6.3.1 Theoretical Implications	305
	6.3.2 Academic and Practical Implications	310
	6.3.2.1 Implications for Academicians	310
	6.3.2.2 Implications for Faculty and University Management	312
	6.3.2.3 Implications for the Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia	314
	6.3.3 Methodological implications	316
6.4	Fulfilment of Research Objectives	318
6.5	Limitation and Recommendation for Future Research	321
6.6	Conclusions	324
REFERENCES		326
05-45068APPENDICES upsid		356 toups













LIST OF TABLES

]	No. of '	Page	
	1.1	Selected Factor Selection in Literature Based on Previous Studies	10
	1.2	Lack of Digital Cultures and Training	18
	1.3	Level and Area of Contribution	46
	2.1	The Association of AMO Theory With Selected HRM Practices In The Study	60
2	2.2	The Association Of AMO Theory with Intellectual Capital Theory, Self-Determination Theory and Organizational Support Theory.	64
2	2.3	Theories Related to HRM Practices Suggested in Literature	65
05-4506832	2.4	Summary of Previous Studies On AE Factors	93 ptbups
	2.5	Learning and Growth Perspective Objectives	113
	2.6	BSC in the Context of HEIs Perspective	118
2	2.7	BSC Model With Emphasis to The Core Functions Of Public Universities.	120
	2.8	Benefits of AHP	122
	2.9	Summary Of HRM Practices and BSC Study Based On AHP Techniques	124
	3.1	Number of Population	154
	3.2	Number of Samples Allocation	159
-	3.3	Questionnaire Sections	168
	3.4	Initial Measurement Items for Each Construct and Sources	170







	3.5	Members of the Panel Experts	175
	3.6	Summaries of Comments and Decisions From Field's Expert And Practitioner	176
	3.7	References on Pilot Study Sample Size	180
	3.8	EFA for HRM Practices	183
	3.9	EFA for OP	186
	3.10	Rule of Thumb on Cronbach's Alpha	188
	3.11	Reliability Analysis for HRM Practices Factors	189
	3.12	Reliability Analysis for OP Factors	190
	3.13	Summary of EFA and Reliability Analysis Result	192
	3.14	The Overall Breakdown Number Of Items in The Questionnaire	192
	3.15	Summary of Research Analysis Involved in the Study	205
05-4506832	3.16	Scale Of Measurement in Pair-Wise Comparison	208 ptbug
	3.17	Random Consistency Index (CI)	210
	4.1	Assessment of Normality for HRM Practices and OP	218
	4.2	Tolerance and VIF values for variables	220
	4.3	Reliability Analysis for Each Constructs	222
	4.4	Distribution of Respondents According to Background Characteristics	224
	4.5	Mean perception of HRM practices	228
	4.6	Rule of Thumb of Pearson Correlation Coefficient	230
	4.7	Pearson Correlation Analysis of The Relationship Between HRM Practice and OP	231
	4.7a	Model Summary of Hypothesis 1	232
	4.7b	ANOVA of Hypothesis 1	233

O 5-4506832 pustaka.upsi.edu.my Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah

	4.7c	Coefficient of Hypothesis 1	233
	4.7d	Hypothesis Results 1	234
	4.8a	Model Summary of Hypothesis 2	235
	4.8b	ANOVA of Hypothesis 2	236
	4.8c	Coefficient of Hypothesis 2	236
	4.8d	Hypothesis Results 2	237
	4.9a	Model Summary of Hypothesis 3	238
	4.9b	ANOVA of Hypothesis 3	238
	4.9c	Coefficient of Hypothesis 3	239
	4.9d	Hypothesis Results 3	239
	4.10a	Model Summary of Hypothesis 4	240
	4.10b	ANOVA of Hypothesis 4	241
05-4506832	4.10c	Coefficient of Hypothesis 4 Justakaan Tuanku Bainun Pustaka TBainun	2410° ptbups
	4.10d	Hypothesis Results 4	242
	4.11a	Model Summary of Hypothesis 5	245
	4.11b	ANOVA of Hypothesis 5	245
	4.11c	Coefficient of Hypothesis 5	246
	4.12	Summary of Study Hypothesis Findings	247
	5.1	Pair-Wise Comparison of Factors	254
	5.2	Construct The Pair-Wise Comparison Matrix	255
	5.3	Normalized Matrix	256
	5.4	Relative Weight	256
	5.5	Consistency Ratio (CR)	257
	5.6	Result Matrix by The Relative Weight Matrix.	258





5.7	The Total Scores Of Faculties	262
5.8	The Responses to Evaluation Questions by Faculties	279





O 05-4506832 pustaka.upsi.edu.my f Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah

PustakaTBainun Dtbupsi













LIST OF FIGURES

	No. of F	ligure	Page
	1.1	Problem Faced by Employers in Hiring Fresh Graduates.	13
	1.2	Higher Education Student Enrolment.	15
	1.3	Teaching in the IR 4.0	20
	1.4	HRM-Performance Research.	37
	1.5	Conceptual Framework	39
	1.6.	Organization of Thesis	54
	2.1.	AMO-Model	58
	2.2.	HRM-Performance Research	73
	2.3.	Formulation of Conceptual Framework	76
05-450683	22.4	BSC Perspectives Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah	105 ptbups
	3.1	The Research "Onion".	148
	3.2	Overview of Overall Structure Research Methodology	152
	3.3.	Sampling Technique.	161
	3.4.	Steps 1 and 2 In Generating Simple Random Sampling	162
	3.5.	Steps 3 and 4 In Generating Simple Random Sampling	162
	3.6.	Sample Selection Resulting From Excel Automation	163
	3.7.	The Principles of Questionnaire Design.	165
	3.8.	Google form main page	197
	3.9.	Google form items	197
	3.10.	Google form responses results	198
	3.11	Pilot Data Collection Procedures	199



	3.12	Questionnaire Distribution Procedure for Full Study	202
	3.13	Flow Chart of Online Questionnaire Distribution Procedures	203
	3.14	The Hierarchical Structure and Construction Problems	207
	4.1	Scatter Plot For HRM Practices and OP	216
	4.2	Normal Probability (P-P) Plot for HRM Practices and OP.	219
	5.1.	Hierarchy Diagram Based on AHP Method	251
	5.2a.	The User Login page	265
	5.2b.	The Main Page	265
	5.3.	The HRMOSt guideline	266
	5.4.	Sentence Statements On Sub Criteria	267
	5.5	HRMOSt Hierarchical Diagram Based on AHP Diagram	268
	5.6.	Input-Pair Wise Comparison Page	269
05-450683	5.7.	Faculty Background	270 ptbupsi
	5.8	Input of The HRMOSt by Faculty	271
	5.9.	Input Value of Measures	272
	5.10.	Relative Weight of the Measure	273
	5.11.	The Score of The Faculties	274
	5.12.	HRMOSt Final Report	275
	5.13(a)	Appraisal of System (Excel) Interface	280
	5.13(b)	Appraisal of HRMOSt Interface	281
	5.13(c)	Appraisal of HRMOSt Assessment Tool	282

LIST OF ABREVIATIONS

AE Working Environment AHP Analytical Hierarchy Process AMO Ability, Motivation and Opportunities BSC **Balanced Scorecard** CI Consistency Index CR **Consistency Ratio** DV Dependent Variable EFA **Exploratory Factor Analysis** ETP **Economic Transformation Program** HEIs **Higher Education Institutions** Human Resource HR pustaka.ups HRM Human Resource Management HRMOSt Human Resource Management Option System tool ID Identification IIUM International Islamic University Malaysia IGS Institute of Graduate Studies IR 4.0 Industrial Revolution 4.0 KMO Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin KPM Kementerian Pendidikan Malaysia MoHE Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia MQA Malaysian Qualifications Agency **MyIPO** Intellectual Property Corporation of Malaysia



) 05-4506832 gustaka.upsi.edu.my

f Perpusta Kampus

is Sultan Abdul Jalil

O 5-4506832 pustaka.upsi.edu.my Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah



	OP	Organizational Performance												
	PMS	Performance Measurement System												
	PPPM	Pelan Pembangunan Pendidikan Malaysia												
	RBV	Resource Based View												
	RMIC	Research Management and Innovation Centre												
	RR	Reward and Recognition												
	RS	Recruitment and Selection												
	R^2	Squared Multiple Correlation												
	SD	Standard Deviation												
	SPSS	Statistical Package for School Science												
	TD	Training and Development												
	UITM	Universiti Teknologi Mara												
05-4506832	UKMustaka.up	Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia Shah												
	UM	Universiti Malaya												
	UMK	Universiti Malaysia Kelantan												
	UMP	Universiti Malaysia Pahang												
	UMS	Universiti Malaysia Sabah												
	UMT	Universiti Malaysia Terengganu												
	UNIMAP	Universiti Malaysia Perlis												
	UNIMAS	Universiti Malaysia Sarawak												
	UNISZA	Universiti Sultan Zainal Abidin												
	UPM	Universiti Putra Malaysia												
	UPNM	Universiti Pertahanan Nasional Malaysia												
	USM	Universiti Sains Malaysia												









USIM Universiti Sains Islam Malaysia UUM Universiti Utara Malaysia UTEM Universiti Teknikal Malaysia Melaka UTHM Universiti Tun Hussein Onn UTM Universiti Teknologi Malaysia UPSI Sultan Idris Education University VIF Variance Inflated Factor





O5-4506832 Spustaka.upsi.edu.my F Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah

PustakaTBainun O ptbupsi















LIST OF APPENDICES

A1	Appointment Letter as Assessor Expert Validation From IGS, UPSI	356
A2	An Example Letter Sent To Quality Expert By Researcher	357
B1	Student Verification Conduction Research Letter From IGS, UPSI	360
B2	Examples Cover Letter for Student to Conduction Research	361
С	Approval of Human Research Ethics Committee UPSI	362
D1	The Research Questionnaires – Pilot	363
D2	The Research Questionnaires – Full Survey	368
Е	Online Questionnaire	374
F	Example of Letter of Approval for Conducting Research from	375
G1 pus	the University take upsi edu my Perpustakean Tuanku Bainun Result Of Total Variance Explained for OP	o ptbup: 376
G1 G2	Result Of Total Variance Explained for HRM Practices	377
G2 G3	Summary Results Of Rotated Factor Matrix – Varimax With HRM Practices	378
G4	Summary Results Of Rotated Factor Matrix – Varimax With OP	379
G5	Result of Reliability Analysis for HRM Practices – Pilot Test	381
G6	Result of Reliability Analysis for HRM Practices – Actual Data	382
G7	Result of Reliability Analysis for OP	384
G8	Linear Multiple Regression Analysis	387
H1	Apply for Permission to Conduct Information and Feedback Sessions for HRMOSt Tool	387
H2	Feedback Questionnaires for HRMOSt Tool	389



	Ι	HRMOSt Guideline	393
	J	The Ranking Individual Factor Score Of Faculties	396
	K1	Final results of pair-wise comparisons HRM Practices factors and dimensions	397
	K2	Final results of pair-wise comparisons Organizational Performance factors and dimensions	398
	L1	Publication (First page: International Journal of Instruction, Technology & Social Sciences)	399
	L2	Publication (First page: International Journal of Academic Research Business and Social Sciences)	400
	M1	Copyright - Human Resource Management Option System (HRMOSt) Tool	401
	M2	Copyright - Questionnaire On Human Resource Management Practices And Organizational Performances For Academicians In Malaysian Public Universities	402
05-4506832	M3 pus	Copyright - Research Framework On Human Resource Management Practices And Organizational Performances For an Academicians In Malaysian Public Universities	403
	Ν	Determination of Sample Survey Training Workshop at the School of Sciences Quantitative, UUM	404









CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION



Introduction

Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah



In this chapter we will discuss the introduction of this study to provide a clear picture of this research. The discussion in this chapter is about human resource management (HRM) practices, such as recruitment and selection (RS), training and development (TD), rewards and recognition (RR), and work environment (AE). This chapter includes some basic knowledge related to research, including research background, problem statement, research goals, research questions, research hypotheses, research framework and operational definitions of the general aspects of the research.





1.2 **Background of the Study**

Increasing the number of universities, especially public universities, has succeeded in boosting the achievement and quality of the country's public universities so as to be comparable to overseas universities. The rapid development of Higher Education Institutions (HEIs) in Malaysia especially the private HEIs has given rise to government concerns over the absence of clear rules and controls to ensure the quality and equity of higher education (Ambigapathy, Haslina & Sarjit as cited in Lazim & Yusof, 2012).

Liberalization and globalization of higher education also bring with it great competition among local universities. Major universities are beginning to redefine their visions and goals towards becoming world-class research-led universities, thus, propelling them to become world-leading universities. While it is undeniable that a credible higher education system requires an international perspective in all aspects of its operations to enable it to gain international recognition, competition among local universities must be monitored to avoid the issue of justice at the national level. In order to uplift the profession of university lecturers in Malaysia to compete with university lecturers in developed countries, the government must implement a comprehensive transformation process particularly in the development of HRs at public universities. (Mustapha & Zakaria, 2013).

According to the Economic Transformation Program (ETP) report, three million jobs will be provided in the next 10 years (Kementerian Penerangan Malaysia, 2013). Based on the country's transformation agenda, HEIs will be the catalysts or key platforms in the future for producing skilled manpower. The need for more competitive





human resource (HR) expertise performing different activities both in private and public sectors is very much needed at this time (Bernama, 2017). Until 2018, there are 20 public universities in Malaysia which employ more than 31,528 local and foreign academicians (Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia, 2018). According to Grapragasem, Krishnan, and Mansor (2014), the establishment of local and foreign colleges and universities in Malaysia has contributed more to the supply and development of human capital. The ability of five national research universities to improve their rankings in the list of QS World University Rankings recently, bodes well to prove that public institutions of higher educations are able to provide competition to world-class institutions (Rusmin, 2014).

The study conducted by Sarip and Royo (2014) found that almost all HRM-📞) 05-45068 related tasks at public universities in Malaysia carry out routine HRM functions such the pair of the state o as salary related matters, preparation of training-related documents and even in the process of of new staff and departments. HRM in every university is also involved at almost every stage and after the top management has endorsed the decision of the recruitment committee, then only can the recruitment proceed. The Malaysian Ministry of Higher Education (MoHE) has granted autonomy status to all public universities in stages since 2012 with the latest being in October 2018. This autonomy includes HRM functions, such as the hiring and dismissal of employees, employment and promotion (Kementerian. Pendidikan. Malaysia, 2015). The HRM department of the university is fully responsible for the process of screening and recruitment (Hoque et al., 2010). The active involvement of Malaysian public universities in the collaboration and dissemination of their expertise in the international arena also indirectly increases the





number of international staff at universities and this will definitely improve their standings in the list of QS World University Ranking.

The emergence of Industrial Revolution 4.0 (IR 4.0) involving automation technology has presented new challenges to every sector in the country, especially in the education sector, which requires changes in accordance with digital transformation to remain competitive. A more flexible university approach and willingness to face new challenges is essential so as to not be left behind in the era of globalization and digital. However from the perspective of HR development, the needs of academicians to hone and improve their skills in the new millennium needs to be emphasized. The 21st Century skill is aimed at the mastery of three types of knowledge - basic, meta and humanistic. Mastering the knowledge in the field of study and other 05-45068 related fields is very crucial during his period of time. Recognizing the importance of the promoting university performance, most Malaysia public universities have devised various strategies on HRM practices. In order to achieve this goal, the university must attract and retain outstanding and experienced academicians in the initial initiative, and implement effective HRM practices so that academicians can devote themselves to their work to achieve good university performance (Zaleha, Rasid, Daverson, & Selemani, 2014).

The professional knowledge, TD of highly qualified and motivated academicians will depend on the university's performance in designing and implementing different combinations of HRM practices (such as RS, training, career planning, and rewards), depending on the university's performance which performed (Zaleha et al., 2014), compensation, employment security, performance management







and so on, the provision of a conducive work environment are among the key factors that are often considered by the study to see the level of employee satisfaction and the performance of an organization. Employees should be motivated and encouraged to ensure that their achievements and work commitments can be sustained and enhanced from time to time. It is essential to ensure that employees have the knowledge, skills and abilities to improve their performance.

Likewise, appreciation and recognition of employees, for example, will enable the workplace to be more pleasant and satisfying. Based on Johan (2014), rewards such as remunerations, promotions and wages are significant throughout a career in teaching. The performance of the organization can be evaluated based on the implementation of HRM in the organization's management. Since HR are regarded as important assets of mobilization organizations, it is necessary to determine whether HRM activities are effectively implemented in public universities. An organization that practices HRM effectively will usually gain a high level of performance and OP (Arsad, 2011).

There are various ways and methods to assess the level of performance of an organization among public universities. Among the most popular and attentive methods are through the Balanced Scorecard (BSC) assessment as it is considered as a platform in providing a comprehensive view of the strategies required at universities (Hladchenko, 2015). This is due to several factors such as pressure from internal and external environment in a challenging era for academic which requires implementation of strategies and guidance directed towards improving OP (Ahmad & Kim Soon, 2015). In addition, it can also enhance communication and strategy execution in HEIs. (Reda, 2017).







PustakaTBainun

This measure is important as it can determine the direction of the universities especially in helping the country provide a sustainable economy by 2020 through the creation of innovative and innovation sciences and inventions. The contribution of Malaysian academicians, be it from public or private universities towards the community is very important and significant as they are the regarded as the 'expert human capital' of the country. The main role of HRM is to ensure that the organization succeeds through its human capital. Therefore, management practices for employees are important because they will increase the positive impact within the organization.

1.3 **Problem Statement**

pustaka.upsi.edu.my

Several studies have been conducted to examine and evaluate the impact of HRM practices on the performance of public universities in Malaysia and abroad. The results of many studies show that HRM practices have a positive impact on OP (Almomani, 2016; Amin, Ismail, Rasid, & Selemani, 2014; Arsad, 2011; Azzam & Jaradat, 2014; Chandra & Priyono, 2015; Ekankumo et al., 2011; Hussein, Omar, Noordin, & Ishak, 2016a; J. M. Johan, 2014; Lucky, 2013; Nura, 2014; Okechukwu, 2017; Ondieki, 2017; Osakwe, 2015; Rahim & Daud, 2013; Yee, 2015). It is interesting to discuss the relevance of these two factors (HRM and OP). This is because in order to achieve the best OP, it is best to start from the recruiting sources of employees who are believed to be able to work excellently in the organization, hence these workers should be praised and valued based on the results of their efforts that have met or exceeded expectations. Employees also need to develop their skills and knowledge with



05-4506832





various effective trainings. What is less important is that the organization provides a pleasant AE in addition to just equal service.

There are many factors in HRM practices which are associated with OP conducted by several researches on HRM practices using different sets of practices. There are previous studies as illustrated in Figure 1.1 below that shows OP depends on the interactive relationship between various factors in HRM practices. Most organizations remain sceptical about the most appropriate practices to be followed or tested. In fact, there has been no consensus on which elements of HRM practices are best adopted (Trivedi & Raval, 2015). HRM practices as seen from the configuration perspective argue that their impact on OP will depend on the use of different combinations and practices of HRs. This means that different HRM practices when 05-4506 linked to one another will shape the organization's performance improvement in a burst coherent method (Triguero-Sánchez, Peña-Vinces, & Sánchez-Apellániz, 2013).

Based on Lamba and Choudhary (2013), there is not a single HR practice that can best be used as a guide to the evaluation of HRM practices. There are various different HRM practices that can be used which an organization combines to manage which ultimately forms the "Number of Best HR Practices" which they should implement. "Best practices" in HRM are subjective and transitory. The combination of robust and ideal HR practices in a complementary group and mutually reinforcing or synergistic sets can form the basis of research in improving an organization's performance (Trivedi & Raval, 2015). The more diversified HRM practices used in the organization, the stronger the impact on OP (Vermeeren, Kuipers, & Steijn, 2014) and







of course it depends on the level of organizational objectives, strategies, operations and vision in improving their HRs (Manafi & Subramaniam, 2015).

From Table 1.1 that most articles discuss a lot of factors such as RS, TD, compensation, reward and benefit and also work environment and job design in HRM practices and this clearly shows that the factors this is at the core of many of the current issues that are the focus of OP globally. For researchers, these four factors are certainly something very interesting to study because it will look at the issues of HRM practices towards OP based on the perspective of Malaysian public universities. It is not surprising that today's general discussion on universities has shifted its focus to 'academia,' which is academic filling, including the membership of the academic community within the university (Baharuddin, 2010).

🛇 05-4506832 🔇 pustaka.upsi.edu.my 🕇 Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah 💟 PustakaTBainun 👘 ptbupsi

These issues are very relevant to study and analyze as Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia education policies such as in the Strengthening Academic University Career and Leadership Development Pathways : University Transformation Programme (Orange Book) 2017, the Enhancing University Board Governance and Effectiveness: University Transformation Programme (Green Book) 2017, the Enhancing University Income Generation, Endowment & Waqf: : University Transformation Programme (Purple Book) 2017, the Enhancing Academic Productivity and Cost Efficiency: University Transformation Programme (Silver Book) 2017 and the Annual Report Malaysia Education Blueprint 2013-2025 at the higher education in Malaysia have discussed many issues of academician competence and on how to strengthen academic career pathways and leadership development where there are concerns about the need for scope and talent search criteria that meet regional and





international standards (Ministry of Higher Education, 2017) and on how to empower the capabilities of Malaysian public universities to the global level.

This situation needs to be emphasized as it can adversely affect the skills of graduates to obtain employment as soon as they graduate from the university. The situation is very different from the past when lecturers have industry experience to guide university students to be more skilful in their field of study.











Table 1.1

Selected Factor Selection in Literature Based on Previous Studies

HRM PRACTICES								Fac	tors o	of HI	RM pr	actice	es app	olied	in the	stud	y by t	the re	searc	her ('	*)						
-													A	UTH	ORS												
	А	В	С	D	Е	F	G	Η	Ι	J	Κ	L	М	Ν	0	Р	Q	R	S	Т	U	V	W	Х	Y	Ζ	TOTAL
Recruitment And	*	*	*	*			*	*	*	*	*		*	*	*	*	*		*		*	*	*				17
Selection																											
Training And	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*		*		*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	23
Development																											
Compensation,	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*			*	*		*	*	*	*	*		*	*	*		*	20
Reward And Benefit																											
Work Environment,			*			*		*	*			*			*	-		*	*	*			*			*	12
Job Design				C)																							
Employment Security				*																							2
Performance	*				*								*		*		*		*	*	*		*	*	*		10
Appraisal And																											
Achievement																											
Career Development						*	*			*					*												4
Manpower Planning								*		*		*															5
Quality Circle								*		*																	2
Employee Relations												*			*												3
And Communication																											
Formal induction,																											1
Information sharing																					*						1

(continued)

Table 1.1 (continue)

								Fac	tors o	of HR	RM pr	actic	es apj	olied	in the	stud	y by t	the re	searc	her (*)						
HRM PRACTICES													Α	UTH	ORS												
	Α	В	С	D	Е	F	G	Н	Ι	J	Κ	L	Μ	Ν	0	Р	Q	R	S	Т	U	V	W	Х	Y	Ζ	TOTAL
Work involvement									*								*				*	*			*	*	4
Job security																					*						1
Grievance																							*				1
Procedures																											

Note:

(A) S. F. Rasool, Samma, Wang, Zhao, & Zhang (2019) ; (B) Hossam, Shatha, & MozaAl-Nahyan (2016); (C) Ma Prieto & Pilar Pérez-Santana (2014); (D) Alkhazali, Aldabbagh, & Abu-Rumman (2019); (E) Subramaniam (2013); (F) Mat (2015); (G) Nivethitha Santhanam, Dyaram, & Ziegler (2016); (H) (Tzabbar, Tzafrir, & Baruch, 2017); (I) Jashari & Kutllovc (2020); (J) Nura (2014); (K) Saifalislam, Osman, & AlQudah (2014); (L) (Rana & Malik, 2017) ; (M) Singh & Kassa (2016); (N) Al-Qudah, Osman, & Al-Qudah (2014); (O) Amin et al., (2014); (P)C. S. Lee, Chao, & Chen (2015); (Q) Taamneh, Alsaad, & Elrehail (2018); (R) Hamid, Maheen, Cheem, & Yaseen (2017); (S) Runhaar (2017); (T) Muhammad Imran Rasheed, Humayon, Ahmed, & Din, (2014); (U) (Otoo & Mishra, 2018); (V) Rhee, Zhao, & Kim (2014); (W) Akhtar, Azeem, & Mir (2014); (X) Sabiu, Mei, & Raihan Joarder (2017); (Y) Mehmood, Awais, Afzal, Shahzadi, & Khalid (2017); (Z) Shin (2016)




The percentage of Malaysia's unemployed graduates shows a rising trend. Most university graduates cannot meet the needs and requirements of employers due to the lack of soft skills and uncompetitive communication skills. An improved effort is needed to revamp the overall quality of graduates and institutional systems (Zain, Aspah, Mohmud, Abdullah, & Ebrahimib, 2017).

According to the 2012-2017 National Graduate Employment Blueprint issued by the Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia (2012), as shown in Figure 1.1 below, the most common problem encountered by most employers in hiring fresh university graduates is poor command in English (55.8%), followed by poor personality, attitude or character (37.4%), 33% for records related to unrealistic wages/benefits, and 30.2% for skills mismatches, selected in work/company 27.7%, unproven problem-solving ability (25.9%) and 23.8% are related to insufficient skill knowledge.

From the graph shown (Figure 1.1), it is clear that most of these skills are lacking among fresh graduates. Various possibilities need to be examined to identify the cause of this situation, including from the aspect of the level of competence and ability of academics in most public universities in Malaysia in producing graduates who have the skills mentioned above.





Figure 1.1. Problem Faced by Employers in Hiring Fresh Graduates. by Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia, 2012

The decline in teaching quality is also related to the decrease in the number of full-time academic staff and the increase in dependence on temporary staff hired by part-time employees (Jaes, Ismail, Damin, & Anida, 2017). The increasing recruitment of foreign academicians is one of the effects of OP (Hoque et al., 2010) with the inclusion of below par lecturers in a loose environment and those who lack the necessary skills and qualifications, providing inadequate quality education, substandard curriculum and so on (Jaes et al., 2017; Rusmin, 2017).

According to Lucky (2013), a teacher should have a teaching and competence qualification if they want the best for their students in terms of achievement. This has also been supported by Oussama (2012) who stated that efficient and effective HRs will



lead to productive and quality individual end product and will avert the presence of difficult employees and consequently have a positive impact on all other employees in the organization. According to M. of H. E. Malaysia, (2017), academicians must balance roles in teaching, research, and leadership. An academicians must be an excellent researcher, and vice versa. Knowledge gained through research should be shared and taught to students.

The academic discussion also discussed the possibility of a decline in the level and quality of university teaching (K. Johan, 2015; Khadirah & Rahman, 2018; Shanthi, Kadiresan, Mohamed, & Yusof, 2012). This is related to the increasing trend of the proportion of faculty. This can be seen from other aspects: academicians are becoming more and more burdened in teaching, class sizes are getting bigger and bigger, and efforts are being made to replace face-to-face education with "online" education (Deni, Zainal, & Malakolunthu, 2014; Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia, 2017a).

Over the past few decades, Malaysia's higher education system has grown exponentially. In the past ten years, the number of students enrolled has increased, and the global recognition of key aspects (such as institutional quality, research publications and patents) has also increased, and it has quickly become a major destination for international students. However, the MoHE acknowledges that the system needs to keep evolving to keep up with global trends. Under the Malaysian Education Blueprint 2015-2025 ; Higher Education (Kementerian Pendidikan Malaysia, 2015), the Malaysia MoHE has set a target to expand higher education enrolment







involving various public and private HEIs either under the MoHE or the Ministry of Education Malaysia (MOE).

The target number of enrolments involving public universities in Malaysia by year 2025 is 764,000 students, which involves an annual growth of 2.6% compared to 545,000 students in 2012. This can be explained in Figure 1.2 below. To compensate for the increase in the number of students, then the increase in the number of academics must also be in line with the set targets. If not addressed effectively, the productivity of academics will definitely decline and cause an impact on the OP of a university.



Figure 1.2. Higher Education Student Enrolment. by Ministry of Education, 2015



In the formation of knowledge, economics and society, public universities play an important role in the nation's generation of knowledge (Jaes et al., 2017). The universities need academicians who are motivated and well trained so that all tasks that involve the involvement of academicians such as conducting research or lecturing will give a better impact to the organization (Amin et al., 2014). The HRM's accountability and transparency of universities involved in the recruitmen and selection process in identifying qualified academic candidates can be disputed.

A 'mistake' in the RS of new staff may increase costs on the organization's part and may also result in disruption at the workplace; employees who are unable to perform up to the desired level can inadvertently cause other employees to be less productive (Leijdekkers, 2017). Fixing this problem will involve a lot of money and time. Therefore, a very transparent and systematic RS method is essential before the lecturers can be accepted to enter the profession of a lecturer at a Malaysia public university. As the demand for education grows, the costs that public universities must bear will also increase. However, public funds for higher education cannot grow at the same rate as the cost. In order to cope with increased costs and limited funding, public universities in Malaysia will need to maximize the value of each ringgit (Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia, 2017a).

The existence of the IR4.0 that has influenced technologies such as Artificial Intelligence (AI), Internet of Things (IoT), digitalisation and automation has influenced everyday life and work. The IR4.0 brings uncharted forward and new challenges and opportunities (Education, 2015). Academicians need to equip themselves with IR 4.0 skills to showcase their scholarly degrees and positions in the university (Yusof, 2016).



05-4506832



They need to be versatile, more sensitive to issues that engulf the community and able to contribute ideas to solve them. This is because the national academic experts are hoping to jointly develop a holistic and integrated curriculum that will produce efficient and productive citizens in congruence with the Malaysian Education Blueprint 2015 – 2025 (Higher Education).

Based on the 2016 Global Industry 4.0 Survey obtained from Reinhard Geissbauer (2017) it is found that some (50%) of the global workforce still lacks digital culture and training. The percentages of these shortcomings are shown in Table 1.2. 40% of them are due to lack of clear digital operation vision and support/leadership from senior management, unclear economic benefits and digital investment (38%), higher financial investment requirements (36%), and so on.

pustaka.upsi.edu.my Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah

The ministry plans to increase the use of blended learning solutions through the implementation of MEB (HE) to make it account for 30% of the total number of courses. In Malaysia, all universities have begun to experiment with Massive Open Online Courses (MOOC). However, more can be done. In order to reduce teaching costs in the long term and maintain the latest teaching models, universities can explore a variety of teaching design approaches, including the use of adaptive learning tools and the holding of formal student-led tuition classes (Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia, 2017a).







Table 1.2

Lack of Digital Cultures and Training



by: 2016 Global Industry 4.0 Survey

Figure 1.3 below is a brief statement that was pioneered by Xing and Marwala, (2017) related to teaching in the IR4.0 which is based on three functions; The first function is related to Teaching; in a university it is very closely related to educating the youth. Being chosen is a necessity for the university for effective and appropriate strategies as well as learning experiences in a way that encourages learning. Applicable teaching, learning and training is one of the teaching and learning methods that uses tools to predict and analyse the state of the real world physical system. Learning methods with the existence of cyber-physical systems have formed a new norm such as numerical simulation has been increasing and is important in both educational and





practical applications. MOOCs are also a form of learning that provides online selfdirected instruction. In cultivating innovative talent, students and lecturers need to be trained in an interdisciplinary environment where technology will interact and understand the humanities and social sciences and vice versa.

The another second function (Figure 1.3) is related to Research; In an environment of global competition among HEIs, continuous research efforts among academicians are very important and placed as the core business of the university in the production of a research and development (R&D). studies in this IR4.0 era will certainly involve new technology deployment to global cooperation and collaboration. Methods and concepts such as open innovation, evolutionary and revolutionary innovation, research and development driven by new technological advances, and shortened innovation cycles are criteria for new standards in research and third service-related functions; for knowledge of the competitive performance and efficiency of the Malaysian higher education system is with the world's higher education system, radically improving the services required.

For competitive success among the world's higher education systems, we need to radically improve services. In particular, we need to increase innovation and greater competition in education. Concepts such as University-as-a-Platform (UaaP) where it provides an opportunity for this compilation higher education system to direct their business towards platform business for better service performance. Education-as-a-Service (EaaS) is the belief that academic and student needs must be met effectively. These HEIs such as universities are entrusted to various stakeholders such as government, management, public and private funding sources, support staff, academics





and students. International-related programs will focus on offering more versatile study programs and professional qualifications. With the duties and responsibilities of an academic will be more challenging and comprehensive training is a necessity.



In the education sector, this change has led to the need of redesigning the system and reskilling as well as upscaling talents and skills at the workplace. The issue of talent planning is necessary to ensure Malaysia's long-term sustainable economic growth and development. This is in line with the fact that Malaysia relies heavily on the ability of the workforce to innovate and apply the latest knowledge and technology (Ministry of Higher Education, 2017; Selamat, 2017). The role of the university and the ministry at this time is to form and make plans in shaping future technology by providing a platform for the purpose of innovation in educating future generations. So with the development of web services, physical boundaries are no longer barriers to education, both nationally and internationally (Mezied, 2016).





All academicians need to equip themselves with changes especially in the mastery of educational and teaching technology and at the same time they also need to be prepared to provide future graduates with skills and knowledge, empower them to enhance productivity and contribute to the nation's economic development (Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia, 2018a). In Malaysia the higher education system has begun to focus on four different areas, namely globalization, governance, teaching and learning and knowledge-based society. In general, the aim is to enhance the unification of higher education as a regional and international hub for academic and educational excellence (Zain et al., 2017). At the national and institutional level, cooperation and competition are also part of the internationalization process by transferring and learning best practices from foreign partners to further improve the quality of higher education and institutions (Chan, 2013).

A study by Norashikin, Amnah, Fauziah, and Amir, (2014) shows that it is important and necessary to instill the culture of learning organization among academicians whose purpose is not only towards their jobs but also as an added value and useful input that affects OP and innovativeness, as such, relevant resources should be allocated and efforts need to be taken to ensure that everything goes accordingly. Researchers should be provided with opportunities for continuous learning through training programs, research grants and fellowships to add value to their existing knowledge and skills for higher outcomes. Collaborative opportunities and a culture of team learning through research interest groups and on-the-job activities need to be improved and strengthened to promote better innovation in the organization (Hussein, Omar, Noordin, & Ishak, 2016b). As such, it has become a priority for the university

🛇 05-4506832 🔇 pustaka.upsi.edu.my 🕇 Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah 💟 PustakaTBainun 👘 ptbupsi





due to financial constraints, to choose the TD programs that have the most impact and at the same time satisfy most of all the lecturers.

Due to competition, the lecturer's profession is still lagging behind in terms of recognition and attractive reward scheme although the country is moving towards becoming a developed nation by 2020 (Hassan, 2014; Malaysia Ministry of Education, 2015). The existing payroll scheme of the Malaysian Remuneration Scheme (SSM) is unable to attract and retain the talent of high-quality HRs at public universities. Improvements in the service schemes of academicians need to be reviewed as it is crucial to influence the productivity and efficiency of academic staff to be more aggressive, effective and progressive (Hassan, 2014; Ministry of Higher Education, 2017; N. R. Singh & Kassa, 2016) to meet the aspirations of the country.

With the best scheme, talented brains can be attracted while professionals will remain within the public universities scheme to contribute to the development of worldclass human capital (Arokiasamy, 2011; Hassan, 2014). That is why the responsible parties should consider the level of job satisfaction among academicians for the purpose of improving the quality of education services and subsequently in the production of outstanding graduates. Dissatisfaction with work will cause stress among academicians and have a major impact on the quality and performance of their work (Mustapha & Zakaria, 2013).

The system of promotion to public universities in Malaysia is quantitative and this formula varies by university. This difference exists because appointment and promotion decisions are made on the basis of the responsibilities of the boards of the

05-4506832 Spustaka.upsi.edu.my





respective public HEIs. Promotion opportunities are based on the lecturer's number of teaching hours, research, publications, consultancy and community services, etc (Azman, Pang, Sirat, & Yunus, 2014; Ministry of Higher Education, 2017; Mustapha & Zakaria, 2013).

However, the promotion process is not easy. Many related problems related to different aspects of promotion. Pay system working hours with the same grade and salary system, basic Malaysian public universities and different academic promotion practices. Therefore, it is not uncommon to hear of individuals from established universities who have published books and journal articles that have not yet been promoted to higher ranks, while individuals in universities whose relationships among few men are published or researched are promoted early in their academic careers.

pustaka.upsi.edu.my f Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah

As a result, most academics state that publishing and research make little difference in promotion (Mustapha & Zakaria, 2013). This situation will cause discomfort in academics. Today, most academicians are more willing to leave the institutions where they work, when they do not receive equal promotion opportunities compared to other educational institutions, especially among young academicians who are looking for more work experiences from various institutions before they decide to stay on at one place. From the study of Mustapha and Zakaria, (2013) shows that low compensation will result in an increase in the intention of lecturers to leave from the current organization.

In equity theory there is also a description of this negative relationship where an employee who is in the same job who performs the same duties and responsibilities

(c) 05-4506832





in the same organization will make comparisons on himself in making an assessment. Compensation should be given to academics to boost their motivation level and rewards continuously (Rathakrishnan, Siew Imm, & Kok, 2016).

The outstanding candidates for the lecturer's post in public universities prefer not to work in public universities, but in private sector instead (Baharuddin, 2010). Academics serving in Malaysian public universities are government employees who are subject to the rules and regulations of the public services statute. Each of the rewards and compensation provided is different from the rewards and retirement schemes from other private organizations. Therefore, there is a general convergence in the career patterns of academics serving in Malaysian public universities (Azman et al., 2014). As the study of Irshad, Muhammad Zohaib Irshad, and Mahmood, (2012) have found, academic experts at private universities are more satisfied with their pay, promotional opportunities and supervisions as compared to the academicians at public universities. The brain-drain process from public universities to private universities takes place because of the remuneration rewards and AE outside the university.

The other challenge and issue for academicians at this point is the dilemma of 'research versus teaching'. The need to change the mind set of management design in a university is necessary to make it more sustainable such as student-lecturer friendly and more compact distances between facilities (Tajuddin, 2018). A statement stated that the tasks of academicians today are more to unnecessary amounts of administrative tasks than to classroom teaching. This is because in the concept of promotion at the university it is understood that an academician who has credibility, he should be a respected researcher. The higher the level of an academician, the more emphasis there



05-4506 consideration. kaupsi.edu.my



is on research on teaching. As a result, some academicians spend a lot of time doing research rather than teaching in order to get a place for promotion.

There is also a perception that the quality of teaching is difficult to assess and measure compared to research and publications. This has been proven when there are reports that from nine hours a week are allocated for teaching during the nonteaching sessions. Similarly, the workload of the entire number of working hours on teaching and research for academicians is equally high (Azman et al., 2014). Therefore, it is necessary for a better understanding of institutional and national benchmarking to avoid its negative impact on productivity and quality of academic work. Therefore, to ensure that the workload is aligned with the productivity of academicians based on quantity and quality performance, then rewards and promotion of this group should be given due

However, there are still problems with the structure of academic remuneration to ensure a fairer approach to assessing the level of research and teaching performance in the promotion process due to increasing competition and rules and standards for the evaluation of promotion in research universities. This has led to the rise of an academic movement among public universities, especially from research universities to comprehensive and technical universities. This academic mobility must have an impact that will create differences in status and credibility in the public university system (Azman et al., 2014). It is a compensation requirement given to each lecturer to boost their motivation level and reward them for the excellent tasks and efforts that have been given. In short, appropriate rewards should be given to encourage an academician to serve longer in a university. Management also needs to ensure that each



Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah



lecturer is rewarded as promised to gain the trust and credibility of the organization (Rathakrishnan et al., 2016).

For this purpose, each university need to plan and implement an appointment and promotion processes scheme to ensure that the university can encourage, develop and maintain quality academics and at the same time be able to attract candidates who have the ability and obtain the 'best brains'. Therefore it is important for HR staff to review the alternatives of RR to the academicians that can inspire and motivate them and thus prevent universities from 'losing' quality HRs.

AE can also affect the performance of academicians in public universities. Efforts should be taken to create a positive AE for academicians and curtail the feeling of dissatisfaction since academicians play an important role in all HEIs (Ministry of Education Malaysia (MoE), 2018; Yee, 2015). For instance higher levels of dissatisfaction are associated with workload, stress, overtime, boredom, unclear job expectations, rigid rules and regulations, lack of support from the organization and fatigue are among the factors that are responsible for job dissatisfaction (Vashistha, 2015). Good management practices are the key to staff performances (Shanthi et al., 2012).

From this perspective, good governance can help reduce the barriers to uncertainty related to management, such as high resilience to change, lack of institutional identity, vision, strategy and absenteeism. This means, the effort to increase university performance lies with all university stakeholders consisting of academicians, students and also the administration (Rahim & Daud, 2013).



05-45068 Saqib, 2017). aka upsi.edu.my



Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah



The availability of conducive and appropriate learning infrastructure should be given attention in teaching institutions. It is irrelevant when all the plans and strategies are exceptional but unfortunately not supported by good infrastructure. Infrastructure facilities do not necessarily require expensive tools and equipment. Productivity may decline due to the environment in the workplace. In many industries, workers face serious problems in the workplace, such as environmental and physical factors. (Chandrasekar, 2011). Spending some money to improve the workplace environment is probably the most effective way to increase productivity (Mathews & Khann, 2016). An organisation's talented, well-qualified and capable workforce is needed to achieve its strategic goals. To increase employee motivation, efficiency and productivity, the leadership style is considered the most important determinant. (Fiaz, Su, Ikram, &

From the discussion in each paragraph of the problem statement, it is evident that this study is very interesting. HRM practices greatly affect the organization's performance. HRM practices as seen from the configuration perspective argue that their impacts on OP will depend on the use of different combinations and practices of HRs. This means that different HRM practices if linked to one another will shape the organization's performance improvement in a coherent method. In reality, it has never been easy to make decisions on the various alternatives available and selecting the ones that can provide results that will increase the motivation, skills, knowledge and opportunities for the employees and at the same time improve OP.





Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shal



Based on the points that have been raised and discussed from the beginning of this chapter, it is particularly advisable that this study develops a high-quality tool that can serve as an implementation guide while also helping you decide how to evaluate and measure results. Therefore, as a solution, it is imperative that organizations develop a systematic tool based on the Analytical Hierarchy Process (AHP) which is considered a friendly, simple, more systematic and structured tool to assist in the decision making process to evaluate the opportunities of any HRM practice conducted in the organization. In this research, researchers have developed a tool called Human Resource Management Option System tool (HRMOSt) which works in assisting the faculty management in evaluating HRM practices that can give a good performance impact to a public faculty and university in Malaysia.

In order to ensure the suitability and whether it is acceptable for the practice, based the HRMOSt will first be authenticated by a pool of experts comprising of academicians from Malaysian public universities. It is hoped that the development of HRMOSt will be able to assist and resolve organizational issues in making choices in HRM practices that can lead to a positive impact on academicians and their respective universities. At the same time, the university's HRM can identify the strengths and weaknesses of existing HRM practices so that improvements can be made in the future. Once this tool has been developed it is hoped that the university will reduce the cost of their operations, minimize the errors of selecting less qualified candidates, ineffective TD programs and come up with rewards and recognitions that provide the best impact on motivation as well as the highly anticipated work environment of the academician at the university.





1.4 **Research Objectives**

) 05-4506832 🛛 🚱 pustaka.upsi.edu.my

Overall, this study aims to investigate the correlation and impact of HRM practices and BSC-based OP among academicians at public universities in Malaysia. Therefore, the purpose of the study will answer a few questions:

- To examine the relationship between recruitment and selection (RS) in i. HRM practices towards organizational performance (OP)
- ii. To examine the relationship between training and development (TD) in HRM practices towards organizational performance (OP)
- iii. To examine the relationship between reward and recognition (RR) in HRM practices towards organizational performance (OP)

iv. To examine the relationship between working environment (AE) in

O 05-4506832 (OP) pust HRM practices towards organizational performance (OP)

- To examine the effect between HRM practices towards organizational v. performance (OP)
- vi. To develop a tool to assess the effectiveness of HRM practices towards organizational performance (OP)

1.5 **Research Questions**

Based on the dimensions of the problem presented, the questions in this study are as follows:





- i. Do recruitment and selection (RS) in HRM practices have a relationship with organizational performance (OP)?
- ii. Do training and development (TD) in HRM practices have a relationship with organizational performance (OP)?
- iii. Do reward and recognition (RR) in HRM practices have a relationship with organizational performance (OP)?
- iv. Does working environment (AE) in HRM practices have a relationship with organizational performance (OP)?
- v. Do HRM practices effect organizational performance (OP)?
- vi. Does the tool of assessment measure the effectiveness of HRM practices on organizational performance (OP)?



1.6 Hypothesis

In this part, the construction of the research hypothesis will be presented based on the research questions and research objectives. All of these hypotheses will be assessed and tested to prove and answer the questions posed.

> H₁: There is a relationship between recruitment and selection (RS) with organizational performance (OP)

> H₂: There is a relationship between training and development (TD) with organizational performance (OP)

> H₃: There is a relationship between reward and recognition (RR) with organizational performance (OP)







H₄: There is a relationship between working environment (AE) with organizational performance (OP)

H₅: There are effects in HRM practices on organizational performance (OP)

Theoretical Framework 1.7

According to Hiltrop (1996), theories and models serve as a tool for explaining, predicting and guiding the research that is to be undertaken. With a theoretical framework, the researcher will have assistance in expressing his stand philosophically, methodologically, epistemologically and analytically (Grant & Osanloo, 2014a) based on theories on the study as a guide as it is linked to the research problem under study. In other words, based on the theoretical framework, it can provide assistance to the researcher in finding appropriate research approaches, procedures and analysis tools for his or her research. This can provide a more meaningful and generalizable research finding (Adom, Hussein, & Agyem, 2018).

In contrast, normative methods are firmly rooted in organizational psychology and are based on smaller, more specific behavioral theories. The appropriate HRM practices take advantage of employee enthusiasm, organizational commitment, job design, and goal setting. The main feature of this method is that HRM can consistently integrate these behavioral theories and clarify the connection between practice and performance.







ptbug 32

Encouraging high-skilled and capable HRM practices such as careful selection and investment of large amounts of funds for training; high motivation, such as employee participation and possible performance-related compensation would impact of company profits or factory output or even the level of absenteeism. Therefore, we need theories about when human resources are more important. For example, human factors may be more important in the service industry. We also need a theory about how many differences can be explained by human factors.

More specifically, scholars argue that HRM practices can enhance individual performance by improving employees' skills and abilities. Examples of HRM practices include careful selection of prospective employees and good investment in training, employee engagement with work design that provides effective motivation as well as performance appraisal (Guest, 1997; Hiltrop, 1996; Kooij et al., 2013). This can directly impact the organization by improving overall financial and non-financial outcomes of the organization. In formulating a comprehensive, simple and dynamic theoretical framework, the AMO Theory, the HRM-Performance Research Model of Guest (1997) and several related literature review references are referred in this study.

In describing the relationship between the issues related to the problem statement that has been discussed earlier, the AMO Theory is seen as the most ideal theory in relating HRM practices with OP in this study.





1.7.1 AMO Theory

The relevance in the selected AMO (ability, motivation, and opportunity) Theory is that it provides guidance on which HRM practice options to be used to improve AMO performance (Leijdekkers, 2017). The AMO framework was developed by Appelbaum et al. (2000), based on the model previously proposed by Bailey (1993). The individual-level of job performance can be influenced by the level of skills, knowledge and abilities possessed by the employee and the extent to which he or she is motivated to perform the job effectively (Leijdekkers, 2017). In other words, employee achievement can be achieved based on their ability, motivation, and opportunity to participate (Marin-Garcia & Tomas, 2016).

The AMO factors contained in HRM practices are based on an employee's ability (A), skills and knowledge (Bos-Nehles, Van Riemsdijk, & Kees Looise, 2013) such as systematic hiring techniques, appropriate selection, training instruments, competently assessing subordinates' performance, etc. (Uyargil & Ozcelik, 2015). In AMO Theory there is a description of Abilities (A) which is closely related to RS factors which in order to obtain quality human resources, identification of potential new academician communication and management skills as well as knowledge of what an academician should have in a university is necessary.

Involved in the process of consumption of RS practices; assessment of potential new academician communication skills and management skills and knowledge of what an academician should have in a faculty / university. The second factor in element (A) that can be linked in AMO Theory is related to TD i.e. an academicians from time to





time throughout the service needs a form of training in improving communicative skills and to do something with it.

Similarly with the Motivations (M) element which involves compensation and reward where an academician expects credit for the work they do and this will affect their level of motivation during service. It is more directed towards the willingness and desire of an employee which can be enhanced by intrinsic or extrinsic motivation (Marin-Garcia & Tomas, 2016) such as RR for their effective behaviours (Uyargil & Ozcelik, 2015). In this study, it was found that the method of RR offered by the university management is said to be lagging behind and it failed to attract quality lecturer candidates to participate in the field of teaching at the university. Furthermore, the rewards given are not commensurate with the workload incurred (Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia, 2017b).

While the third factor is opportunities (O) for employees, considering not only individual characteristics but also the work environment by providing necessary resources (support, autonomy, money, time, trust, and assets) for them to do their jobs (Leijdekkers, 2017; Marin-Garcia & Tomas, 2016). In the adaptation of the AMO Theory and OP triggered by Appelbaum, Bailey, Berg, and Kalleberg (2000) is related to High Performance Work Systems (HPWS) or the relationship between HR systems and company performance. Bailey (2001) argues that only through the effective discretionary effort such as a work system can HRs be influenced and positively impacted by the organization.







This theory also emphasizes the importance of management in improving performance whereby perceptions of workers, they expect that by making changes in HR practices, the workers' willingness to contribute discretionary effort will also have a positive effect (Appelbaum et al., 2000). The 'O' or Oppurtunity elements that can be linked in this study are related to the workplace environment that can have the best impact on an employee's motivation. Problems such as dissatisfaction caused by workload, stress, overtime, boredom, unclear job expectations, rigid rules and regulation, lack of support and fatigue caused by management workload that applies too many technological elements in each task performed are among the factors which hinders the existence of opportunities towards motivating employees.

However in this Chapter One only explains roughly related to AMO Theory on C) 05-4506 the variables involved in this study. A comprehensive explanation of this theory will be explained in Chapter Two later in the literature review section.

HRM-Performance Research Model of Guest (1997) 1.7.2

The core assumption is that if a comprehensive set of HRM practices are applied to achieve a high level of commitment to the organization and the normative goals of high quality and flexibility, then higher employee performance will be produced. It is assumed that this will have a positive impact on the OP. Unlike other methods, this normative view believes that specific practices and specific HRM goals are always superior (Guest, 1997).







Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shał



In the research on the relationship between HR practice, employee well-being and performance, well-being is conceptualized in many ways (Van de Voorde et al., 2011). According to Danna and Griffin (1999), employee benefits take into account the entire employee. Similarly, work-related happiness where in this study is based on appropriate RS methods, TD required by employees, RR methods that can increase employee productivity and AE that meets current needs of employees as the overall quality of employees' experience and functions at work. Therefore, employee wellbeing refers to the overall experience or influence of employees on work and the organization.

This model as illustrated in Figure 1.4 below will look at outcomes based on HRM outcomes, behavioural outcomes, performance outcomes, and financial outcomes. (return on investment (ROI) and profits). An effective HRM strategy planned by the university management is able to ensure that the organization can improve performance based on competitive advantage among local and foreign universities through innovation programs implemented, focus on quality of output that is students in addition to cost reduction in implementation various HRM related practices.

Problems that occur in a university related to HRM practices such as procedures in conducting RS sessions in obtaining qualified and suitable lecturers, conducting training sessions that are based on training needs and can save costs and time of lecturers, providing reward methods that can maximize motivation and also create a workplace environment that can stimulate the productivity of a lecturer are things that



need to be given attention based on the targeted HRM strategy. Consequently, good HRM practices will affect employees' commitment, quality and flexibility.

The effect is also on the behavior of employees in the organization, performance outcomes and financial outcomes. In this study, the performance appraisal method by BSC method is very suitable to assess the level of ability and level of competitiveness of the university in producing quality university graduate products comprehensively. This is because the BSC method will evaluate performance based on financial and non -financial perspectives (customer, learning and growth and internal process). HRM-Performance Research Model of Guest (1997) is a model framework that will look at the continuity of financial and non-financial performance separately while in this study the resulting conceptual framework will look at financial and non-financial performance based on the four perspectives of BSC together and thorough. A more detailed description of this HRM-Performance Research Model of Guest will be discussed in more detail in Chapter Two later.



Figure 1.4. HRM-Performance Research by Model of Guest, 1997



1.8 Research Framework

pustaka.upsi.edu.my

The framework for this study is a modification and improvement from the AMO Theory, the Model of Guest (1997), the HR value chain Model of Paauwe and Richardson (1997), Smelt (2017), Kellner, Townsend, Wilkinson, Lawrence, and Greenfield (2016), Leijdekkers (2017) and Runhaar (2017). This is true and in line with the statement given by Kothari, Kumar, and Uusitalo, (2014) where the conceptual / research framework is the basis of research problem which comes from a combination of a variety of theories and ideas that help researchers to identify problems, develop the questions for relevant literature and it will usually focus on the parts that are the basis of the study.

Based on the findings of various reading sources related to HRM practices, the need to develop an appropriate framework has been developed. This framework will, of course, explain more easily the relevance of dependent and independent variables among HRM practices with OP based on a BSC assessment. Proceeds from this framework will be used to study the impact of HRM practices towards OP among academicians at public universities in Malaysia.

Overall, the current research framework predicts that in order to achieve excellent OP, HRM practice factors that play a role in shaping and influence an individual's performance at work need to be emphasized on a combination of factors such as ability, motivation, and opportunity (Muhammad Arifin, 2015) as expressed in the AMO Theory. This is because according to Leijdekkers (2017) there is no specific list of HRM practices that can clearly influence the performance of the organization,







rather it depends on how well the management plans the HR architecture to achieve the organizational goals (Katou & Budhwar, 2014).

Briefly the framework proposed for this research is displayed in Figure 1.5 below. The sequence of discussion of the relevant literature reviews later will be discussed further in chapter two.



Figure 1.5. Conceptual Framework

Significance of the Study 1.9

Based on the assessment of the existing literature, it is clear that theoretical basis and empirical research in the HRM practices domain on the performance of organizations





9 ptbup 40

in public universities in Malaysia have not been fully developed. There is a relatively large gap based on previous studies on the impact of the implementation of HRM practices on performance in higher education (Akhtar et al., 2014; Allui & Sahni, 2016; Mehmood et al., 2017). Past studies that conduct HRM practices on OP are more focused on the manufacturing, business and services sectors. In fact, many studies conducted only look at one HRM practice separately although other HRM practices also exist in the organization (Currall, Towler, Judge, & Kohn 2005; Payne & Huffman 2005).

In Malaysia, the study conducted focuses on the impact of HRM practices on OP on the private sector, manufacturing and services. (Sushila 2007; Datta et al. 2005; Zheng, Morrison, & O'Neil 2006). There are also studies conducted on Malaysia public universities that involve all academic and non-academic staff together. It should be noted that the field of academic and non-academic staff is different in terms of training requirements, job definition and compensation (Zaleha et al., 2014). For example academicians carry out different routine work with non-academic staff. The system of promotion of academicians is also very different from other non-academic staff. Meanwhile Johan (2014) stated that most studies focus on certain educational organization issue only and do not involve the entire educational issues especially on total quality management (TQM).

There is empirical evidence that country-specific HRM practice is influenced by country-specific factors. It is very important to do more in the field of HRM research in Malaysia. Most of the research done in this area takes place in the United States and Great Britain. The social culture, government policy, industrial relations







environment, and the history of industrial development and management in Malaysia are different from these countries. The theories generated in these countries reflect the situation there and may be different from a developing country like Malaysia. Based on R. Othman (1995), there are two issues that need to be addressed in the study of HRM in Malaysia. There are the development of ; 1) multi-contingent HR theory and 2) methods of evaluating the performance of HRM.

In this study has been applied a theory that is still less pioneered, especially involving HRM in the field of education in Malaysia, namely AMO Theory, as has been briefly explained in topic 1.7 which is Theoretical Framework above and will be explained in detail in Chapter Two later. While methods of evaluating the performance of HRM in this study will be discussed more comprehensively in the next topics. There are various methods used by researchers in evaluating the performance of HRM practices. Each method will measure a certain dimension. One thing that stands out is that these methods measure the performance of HRM practices from a top management perspective. Performance appraisal based on the perspective of BSC has been used in this study and the development of AHP model that has produced a tool called HRMOSt has also been produced to evaluate and select HRM practices that are appropriate to the organization by identifying faculties that have and have not reached the expected standards.

Based on previous studies, there is a lack of effort especially from Malaysia about why and what is the relevance of HRM practices, with OP based on this BSC approach to be implemented in the field of education in Malaysia especially in Malaysian public universities. This is because most OP -related studies in Malaysia





focus on areas related to the manufacturing industry or business organizations. BSC concept has been widely practiced in the business sector in particular but is largely inadequate in the field of education (Karathanos & Karathanos, 2005). So this study will try to extends and moves to a more comprehensive perspective on the impact on OP by looking at the four perspectives within the BSC. The BSC is an approach that will narrow down the results to more specific answers between various HRM activities and an organization's strategic objectives.

It will illustrate a causal relationship between four sets of objectives related to university financial aspects, customers or clients of the universities, university internal processes and also learning and growth practiced / achieved within the organization (Cunningham & Kempling, 2011). It is clear that the BSC is a platform in providing a comprehensive view of the strategies required at HEIs (Hladchenko, 2015). It helps to visualize what success factors need to be taken into account and how the set goals can be achieved in order to reach the desired goals (Nilipour, Omran, Hashemi, & Sedaghat, 2017).

This study will be focusing on academicians in Malaysia public universities. Its HRs and management skills in an organization will guarantee the quality, productivity and best solution to the problems faced by the organization. These academicians will certainly strive to achieve organizational goals and be emotionally engaged to the organization. This will certainly lead to increased efficiency, productivity, customer satisfaction and lower turnover rates (Yemeshvary Ashok Upadhyay & Palo, 2013). While there is appeal to financial indicators as an effective method of convincing management in evaluating performance, financial indicators can sometimes be







misleading. In addition, there is a need to measure various outcomes, especially on how and why HRM has an impact on financial results.

In this study, researchers argue that HRM practices have made a significant contribution to the four perspectives of the BSC. In relation to customer satisfaction, management actions and behaviors are key factors in shaping customer satisfaction, especially when considering the direct interaction between administrators and customers in the service organization. Many studies have shown that there is a significant relationship between HRM practices and customer satisfaction (Abdelhamied, 2019; C. S. Lee et al., 2015; Nivethitha Santhanam et al., 2016). A well-designed HRM practice helps make university administrators more capable of providing customers with satisfactory services and meeting their needs. The positive experience of these customers is essentially an indicator of organizational effectiveness and performance. Therefore, more and more customer feedback is considered to be the determinant of employee performance and service quality, especially in the service sector (Lamba & Choudhary, 2013)(Subramaniam, 2013).

HRM practices can also promote the development of internal processes in enterprises. The internal processes of the organization as stated in one of the BSC perspectives include the ability to develop, produce, and improve efficiency by using the most effective methods to produce goods and services. By providing skilled, knowledgeable, capable and motivated employees, HRM can help organizations achieve internal growth (Ángel Calderón Molina, Manuel Hurtado González, Palacios Florencio, & Luis Galán González, 2014). In addition, the relationship between HRM practices and accounting profits has been well established. Well-designed HRM







practices can help employees demonstrate their initiative and abilities, and encourage them to provide excellent services that satisfy customers and bring financial profits (Yudatama & Sarno, 2016).

HRM practices may be beneficial in organizational learning as in HEIs. According to the literature, organizational learning as in one of the BSC perspectives can be conducted at three different levels: individual, group, and organization (Hladchenko, 2015). The vast majority of researchers believe that the learning process is carried out by individuals and in this study is focused on academicians, and that it is very important for organizations seeking to learn and grow to use individual learning as a means of organizational as in universities Malaysian public.

The results of this study will help other researchers in further exploring HRM studies and their impact on OP based on the four perspectives in BSC, especially in education. Subsequently, this HRMOSt tool was also developed as an alternative to the strategic organizational system to assist the decision-making process for the evaluation of suitable candidates (RS) by identifying the academicians training that can best impact universities (TD) in addition to helping to assess the best motivational factors needed by academics (RR) as well as provide the work environment desired by academics (AE).

To ensure that this tool is relevant and can be used optimally in the academic industry, the importance of the HRMOSt tool by identifying strengths and weaknesses, as well as recommendations for methodological guidelines, has been implemented by several authoritative parties related to HRM practices at the university's faculty. Later





it will provide the information to the management in the Malaysia HEIs, to the Ministry of High Education (MoHE) and also to other researchers to further explore HRM studies and their impact on OP, especially in Malaysian public universities and contribute to the success of an organization. It is imperative to obtain data to analyse and to state whether the contributions of academicians to HEIs in achieving the national vision is in line with MoHE (Ali Abdulridha Jabbar, 2015).

It is hoped that it will inevitably contribute significantly to the knowledge body in the area of HRM and can directly provide guidance to public universities to strategize their HRM practices on how to ensure the improvement and effective employee performance management (Nura, 2014). A summary of the contribution of this study is shown in Table 1.3 below as a guide. It should also be a reference to various parties in the academic field, especially to the MoHE in terms of supportive policies that can reap productivity and provide better outcomes in Malaysia.







Table 1.3

Level and Area of Contribution

		Level of contribution			
_			Replication	Extension	
_	Area of contribution	Conceptual	Clarify the concept of HRM practices, OP, BSC and AHP tool.	 BSC instruments are used to evaluate the performance of organizations in Malaysian public universities AHP tool called HRMOSt was developed according to the needs of HRM practices in Malaysian public universities. 	
05-4506832		Methodological	Testing the level of validity and reliability of the instrument in measuring the dimensions of HRM practices and OP.	 Test the level of suitability of AMO Theory and HRM- Performance Research Model of Guest in the context of HRM practices and OP. To examine the relationship between HRM practices and OP. To examine the effect between 	
		Empirical	Confirm the interaction between HRM practices and OP.	 HRM practices and OP. Verify the relationship and effect of RS and OP, TD and OP, rewards and recognitions and OP, AE and OP. 	
		Managerial	Provide accurate and comprehensive guidance on how to plan and justify engagement strategies.	• Provide a tool to evaluate OP.	





1.10 Operational Definition

This section will briefly explain some of the key concepts that will be used in this study. However, detailed and scientific explanations will be discussed in the literature review in Chapter Two.

1.10.1 Human Resource Management (HRM) Practices

In this study, HRM practices are composed of four factors namely RS, TD, RR and AE that play a role in the operation of the organization to ensure the achievement of organizational goals related to HR activities can be implemented. The impact in this HRM practice will test whether all of these factors influence the performance of a university. Good, planned and systematic HRM practices are said to improve OP. The organization in this study refers to all 20 public universities in Malaysia.

Recruitment and Selection (RS): In this study, recruitment is mentioned as one of the factors in HRM practices which refers to the process of finding qualified academic candidates and involving them in a public university in Malaysia. While the selection is part of the recruitment process and involves determining which applicant or candidate is suitable to be appointed for their respective jobs. In HRM practice, this function should be considered to attract academics with competent abilities and skills and in turn be able to guide and assist in improving the performance of a university.





Training and Development (TD): Training is a course provided by the university that can improve the effective, psychomotor and cognitive skills of academicians and is one of the best methods to increase the productivity of university academicians. In this study, the elements of TD are highly emphasized due to the influence of changing times and teaching methods in this new era in facing the challenges of the IR 4.0. It is very important for academics to master all the skills related to daily tasks because it will indirectly affect the performance of the organization.

Reward and Recognition (RR): Rewards are all forms of financial and nonfinancial returns as well as benefits received by academicians as part of employment relationships. Recognition is one of the processes in giving a certain status to the academicians in the organization. These two elements are relevant in this study because with appropriate RR fairly and as promised given by the university can motivate and encourage an academician to serve longer in a university more productively and at the same time to gain the trust and credibility of the organization.

Working Environment (AE): A positive work environment can make an academicians feel part of a team with shared values and goals. In the case of Malaysian public universities, a workplace provision is important to create a positive AE. In this study, the elements of AE that can affect OP are trust between the academicians and the management, safe AE, policy of university management, equity on academician workload, flexible AE and workplace facilities. All these elements will increase the employees' motivation and thus improve OP.





1.10.2 Performance Measurement System (PMS)

PMS as in this study is used to determine the efficiency and effectiveness of products and service systems as well as to identify strengths and weaknesses for improvement purposes. PMS is made with the main objective is to monitor and report indicators to improve performance. PMS is seen as a medium in integrating HRM activities with organizational objectives, where management together with HR activities will work together to influence individual and collective action on organizational strategies.

1.10.3 Organizational Performance (OP)

In the context of this research, OP refers to the results of various organizational processes occurring in its day-to-day activities in Malaysian public universities based on financial or non-financial performance. To make a more effective impact, it is recommended that OP be represented by four perspectives based on the BSC evaluation approach because in the BSC concept, performance appraisal is comprehensive in nature that will include RS, TD, RR, as well as AE. It will be measured by the efficiency and effectiveness of the success and the performance against the established benchmarks.







1.10.4 Balanced Scorecard (BSC)

BSC is a form of instrument developed by R. Kaplan and Norton (2001) which allows the university to develop and allocate resources strategically. Originally it was a performance measurement tool. In addition, it helps to visualize what success factors need to be taken into account and how the set goals can be achieved in order to reach the desired goals. In this study, four BSC perspectives will be used to identify the performance level of a university from the financial, customer, internal process and learning and growth point of views. The explanation for each of these perspectives is described in the description below.

Financial Perspective: In this study, financial perspective refers to the extent of performance achieved by a university based on how effective is the resource used such as the efficiency of management in preparing a budget for the purpose of faculty development, efficiency in the use of assets to obtain funds, business cooperation in capitalizing financial opportunities and so on related to the acquisition and use of assets and funds. OP can be analysed and interpreted according to the level of involvement such as and revenue per sales visit, profitability and sales growth.

Customer Perspective: This perspective refers to the extent to which the university can meet customers' wants and needs. The parties associated with the customer consist of parties who are categorized as university shareholders such as students, academicians, faculty and parents and community satisfaction. OP from a customer perspective can be assessed based on the differences between competitor's





performance. As a result, the university can provide the needs needed by customers to ensure that the university can form consistent strategies.

Learning and Growth Perspective: Perspectives are among the four most important elements that need to be taken into account by a university. In this study it is related to the organizations' internal capabilities and skills. Among the elements that are focused are such as training and education of the employees in order to improve their skills and knowledge. A university can achieve competitive advantage as well as sustainable development and operations through human capital development as well as continual innovation learning and growth.

Internal Process Perspective: This perspective is different from the other three be perspectives mentioned earlier where in this study an organization should excel and be proactive in adding value for customers and shareholders by providing the highest quality of services and products. The university needs to assess the level of internal ability especially on how well the curriculum has been developed and react according to the market needs.

1.10.5 Analytical Hierarchy Process (AHP)

AHP is a form of analytical tool that uses a mathematical technique approach to make complex multi-criteria decisions that is increasingly widely used in various fields and sectors. AHP is well suited to be used in decision making and selection of the relative importance of elements by using paired comparisons to evaluate the performance of





52

faculties/universities that have implemented HRM practices well and effectively. In this study, a performance evaluation tool of faculties/universities has been developed called the Human Resource Management Option System tool (HRMOSt) which will be used by the management in the HR Department of the respective universities.

1.11 Outline of Thesis

In general, this thesis is organized into six chapters. The first chapter of this study will discuss on an introduction based on the background of why this study should be conducted. The second chapter of this thesis will also be provided with a literature review based on past studies to understand the issues and research trends in the HRM practices, BSC, the theories that led to the development of the theoretical framework of the study and the initial exposure to AHP tools. The third chapter presents details about the methodology, research design and procedures involved in data acquisition. The fourth chapter elaborates and discusses the research analysis and findings based on the data obtained. The fifth chapter will explain how the AHP-HRM tool was developed and the validation process involved. Conclusions and recommendations based on the results of the study will be discussed later in the sixth chapter. The organization of work is presented in Figure 1.6.







1.12 Summary

Chapter one describes the background of the study and the reasoning for why this research was conducted. Subsequently in the problem statement section, the research provides an outlook on the issues and problems which are the main focus of this research. Based on research objectives and research questions, a research framework together with a hypothesis study has been developed to illustrate the following chapter. This chapter also notes the significance and limitation of the study. In the next Chapter 2, we will continue to discuss previous literature reviews on the concepts that need to be discussed, including those related to the formation of theoretical frameworks based on references to recent theories and models, descriptions of constructs in independent variables and variables relied on as well as the AHP which is the focus of this study.

😧 05-4506832 🔇 pustaka.upsi.edu.my 🕇 Perpustakaan Tuanku Bainun Kampus Sultan Abdul Jalil Shah 💟 PustakaTBainun 👘 ptbupsi





54



Figure 1.6. Organization of Thesis

) 05-4506832 🔇 pustaka.upsi.edu.my 🕇



